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Meeting the Needs of Children with Special Educational Needs and Disabilities
Riseley C of E Primary School
SEND Information Report - September 2018
Introduction
At Riseley C of E Primary School, we are proud to be an inclusive school where we work together to challenge, inspire and motivate all children to become successful in ‘Learning for Life’. 

Mission Statement
Our mission is to ensure that the potential to succeed for every child is realised, regardless of their specific needs, including those with special educational needs or disabilities.

SEN is defined as:
“A child or young person has SEN if they have a learning difficulty or disability which calls for special educational provision to be made for him or her. A child of compulsory school age or young person has a learning difficulty or disability if he or she:
a) has a significantly greater difficulty in learning than the majority of other of the same age;
or
b) has a disability which prevents or hinders him or her from making use of educational facilities of a kind generally provided for other of the same age in mainstream schools or mainstream post-16 institutions.”
(SEND Code of Practice – 2015)

Riseley C of E Primary School is committed to the aspirations within the SEND Code of Practice 2015, which states that:
All children are entitled to an education that enables them to make progress so that they:
· Achieve their full potential, academically, physically, socially and emotionally.
· Become confident individuals living fulfilling lives.
· Make a successful transition into adulthood, whether into employment, further or higher education.


The broad ‘areas of need’ are:
· Communication and Interaction
· Cognition and learning 
· Social, Emotional and Mental Health problems
· Sensory and/or Physical Needs 

Our provision for different types of SEND
Although Riseley does not have a specialist provision for pupils with any specific type of Special Educational Need or Disability, we welcome children with a range of needs into our Nursery and School community.

In our most recent OFSTED inspection in March 2017 it was highlighted that:
‘pupils who have special educational needs and/or disabilities are supported well by teachers and teaching assistants. Clear overviews show a range of provision in place in every class to support pupils who have special educational needs and/or disabilities. Pupils’ work shows that they are making good progress overall and some pupils are making rapid progress.’ 

Children requiring additional intervention to support their learning in order to ‘diminish the difference’ within one or more of these broad areas of need are identified from summative and formative assessments and appropriate interventions are put into place and run for two consecutive 4/5/6 week blocks; the details of these interventions found on each class provision map and monitored by Lead TAs. If progress is slower than expected and the difference has not diminished, the class teacher and SENDCo meet to discuss ‘next steps’.
	
Please read the 13 questions below for more information about the Special Education Needs and Disabilities Information Report for Riseley C of E Primary School.

Information and Guidance:
	1.Who are the best people to talk to in this School about my child’s Special Educational Needs or disability (SEND)?

	The progress of all children is carefully monitored by the class teacher who is responsible for checking on the progress of your child. The Headteacher, Assistant Headteacher and SENDCo meet every half-term to discuss pupil progress. Each teacher provides an ‘overview’ of teaching practice through the use of a PROVISION MAP.
A pupil may need help if:
               There are concerns raised by parents/carers, teachers or child.
               There is a change in pupil’s behaviour.
               The progress rate slows.
               The achievement gap between child and peers does not close.
               The achievement gap between child and peers widens.
The class teacher is responsible for:
· Ensuring that, in addition to ‘Quality First Teaching’ where the class teacher has the highest possible expectations for your child and for all pupils in their class, the curriculum is differentiated, adapted and refined to respond to the strength and needs of all pupils. 
· Checking on the progress of your child, identifying, planning and delivering any additional support your child may need.
This may include additional general support by the teacher or teaching assistant in class.
· Devising personalised learning plans to prioritise and focus on ‘next steps’ may also be needed in order for improved levels of learning to take place. If your child has needs related to more specific areas of their education, then they may spend a short time each day or several times during the week working within smaller ‘intervention’ groups. This may be run by the teacher or teaching assistant and will focus on achieving targets.
· Ensuring that the School’s SEND Policy is followed in their classroom and for all the pupils they teach with any SEND.
· Undertaking training to increase their knowledge of Special Educational Needs and Disabilities. This is provided through online links and in-house training sessions. 
· Support teaching assistants will now be receiving continuous professional development. This is supported by external professionals wherever possible, or through direct training provided by the SENDCo. This year our focus is on the use of:
· Interventions to support Emotional Literacy
· Social Emotional and Mental Health and a School focus on Well-being
The SENDCo, Mrs Alexandra Brown, is responsible for:
· Developing and reviewing the School’s SEND policy.
· Updating records, liaising with outside agencies and co-ordinating support for children with SEND.
· Creating a yearly overview of ‘deadlines’, CPD dates, learning walks and clinic sessions.
· Ensuring that you as parents or carers are:
a) Involved in supporting your child’s learning -The School’s Educational Psychologist now runs a clinic (by appointment) every term on a Thursday between 9am and 11am to support families further.
Mrs Brown is available to meet with by appointment only on Thursday mornings or after school on Thursdays. A clinic is run in conjunction with the Educational Psychologist’s clinic, each term. 
b) Kept informed about the support your child is getting.
c) Involved in reviewing how they are doing.
· Liaising with support networks that may be involved in your child’s learning, eg Speech and Language Therapy, Educational Psychology, Occupational Health etc.
· Updating the SEND register (a system for ensuring that all the SEND needs of pupils in this School are known). Making sure that the records of your child’s progress and needs are kept.
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· Updating class concern lists in consultation with the class teachers during a termly ‘SEND Clinic’.
· Providing specialist support for teachers and support staff in the School, to update their knowledge and to ensure that all children with SEND in the School are supported appropriately in order to achieve the best progress possible.
The Headteacher, Mr David Dyson, is responsible for:
· The day-to-day management of all aspects of the School, including the support for children with SEND.
· The Headteacher will give overall responsibility to the SENDCo and class teachers, but is still responsible for ensuring that your child’s needs are met.
· The Headteacher must make sure that the Governing Body is kept up-to-date about issues relating to SEND.
The SEND Governor, Mr Graham Cole, is responsible for:
· Making sure that the necessary support is given for any child with SEND who attends the School.
· Meeting with the SENDCo yearly to monitor and evaluate the provision and support given to children with SEND.
· Participating in a SEND ‘Learning walk’ around the school, visiting each class with the Headteacher and SENDCo and reporting his findings to the Governors.

	1. 2.  What expertise and training does our staff at Riseley Primary School have to support children with SEND?

	· Our SENDCo holds the qualification ‘National Award for Special Educational Needs Co-ordination’. 
· The SENDCo supports all class teachers in planning and assessing children with SEND.
· Teaching staff have received training on implementing provision classroom mapping and on writing IPPs with SMART targets.
· Teaching assistants and office staff are now receiving continuous professional training twice yearly. This is led by the School SENDCo, Wellbeing Co-ordinator and wherever possible by outside professional agencies. 
· Short lunchtime training sessions occur for all lunchtime supervisors each term in order to make them more aware of how some SEND behaviours present in the playground and dining hall.

	2. 3.  What are the different types of support available for children with SEND in our School and how are parents/carers of children with SEND involved in their child’s education?

	· If the class teacher and School remain concerned about the progress of any child in any area of learning, parents will be invited into School to discuss the strengths and difficulties their child may be experiencing. The evidence to support this will have been gathered through observation, discussion with the child, work scrutiny, assessment data and discussion with the SENDCo. The class teacher, pupil and parents will then decide on targets and what they will each do to help the pupil achieve these. SMART (specific, measurable, achievable, realistic and time-scaled) targets will be placed on an initial individual ‘wave 2 intervention support plan or behaviour plan’ and will run for approximately six weeks. This is documented further through the class provision mapping. A date will be set for reviewing progress towards these targets.
· If a child responds positively to the intervention and the ‘differences have diminished’, further targets are provided to ensure achievement is maintained. 
If the achievement gap narrows further, it may not be necessary to have a SEND plan and be entered onto the School’s SEND register.
This process is completed with the support and approval of the parent/carer who is then provided with strategies to support their child at home.
· If a child has been identified as needing more specialist input instead of, or in addition to, good and outstanding quality first teaching and intervention groups, referrals will be made to outside agencies to advise and support the School in enabling the child to make progress. Parents will always be asked to give their permission before the School makes a referral to a specialist provision eg through the Early Help Assessment procedure or Educational Psychologist route.
Action for parents: If there is a concern about their child’s development, the class teacher is the initial point of contact.  In addition, the SENDCo, can also be contacted via the School office (01234 708218).






· [image: ]If it is decided a child has Special Educational Needs a graduated response will be taken. This involves a four-part cycle:
Assess: The SENDCo carries out an assessment of the child’s needs, taking into account the class teacher’s assessments and the parents’ concerns.
Plan: An Individual Personal Programme (IPP) is created based on the needs of the learner and targeting specific areas. A specific date is set for the targets to be reviewed.
Do: The plan is carried out.
Review: Progress made towards achieving the targets is discussed at a meeting with the pupil and parents each term. Changes in the support provided will be discussed and then recorded in a new plan.













For a very small number of children it may be necessary for the School to make a request to Bedford Borough Council for an Education, Health and Care Needs Assessment (ECHNAF), which may lead to an EHC plan. The purpose of an EHC plan is to make special educational provision to meet the special educational needs of the child or young person, to secure the best possible outcome for them across education, health and social care and, as they get older, prepare them for adulthood. (SEND Code of Practice, 2015)
The SENDCo will always discuss this with parents and carers first and during every stage and we will only proceed with their permission and input.
Action for parents: At any point, parents can contact the SEND Advice Service which offers free confidential information, advice and support on Special Educational Needs and Disabilities to children, young people and parents.  Borough Hall, Cauldwell Street, Bedford MK42 9AP   Tel: 01234 267422
Alternatively, the Independent Parental Special Educational Advice (IPSEA) offers free confidential support for parents and carers of children with special educational needs.      www.ipsea.org.uk  Tel: 0800 018 4016











	3. 4.  How would Riseley Primary School identify a child’s SEND?

	The School would know that a child needed extra help as a result of:
· Concerns raised by parents.
· Concerns raised by members of staff.
· Pupils’ views listened to.
· Evidence that a child is performing below age-expected level through summative national curriculum data, tests and assessment tools used within our School and applying the graduated response in the identification of a specific need(s).
· Formative assessments gathered from classroom and playground observations.
· Liaison with previous schools.
· Liaison with outside agencies, when specific observations or assessment is advised.
· A health diagnosis requiring a health plan.

	4. 5.  How does Riseley Primary School consult parents and carers of children with SEND and involve them in their child’s education?

	Parents are welcomed into our School and seen as having a vital role in the education of their children. 
· Parents are actively encouraged to talk to the class teacher or other members of staff at a mutually convenient time before or after the School day. This may be either face-to-face or via a telephone call, should parents work.
· We have parent consultation times each term and an annual School report. In our Nursery and Reception class, open play sessions occur weekly where parents are invited to share their learning journals and to share their child’s achievements with them. This is also available online through the Interactive Learning Diary.
· Parents are informed of progress and targets for ‘next steps’. These are reviewed regularly.
· Parents are invited to contribute to discussions about how the School and home can ‘work together’ in order to achieve the best possible outcomes for their child.
· We welcome parents to stand for election as Parent Governors, when required.
· We encourage parents to attend workshops run by outside agencies, available through Bedford Borough’s Local offer. These will be advertised via our newsletter and website.

	5. 
6.  How are children/young people with SEND involved in their education?

	· We respect the ability of all children and encourage them to be independent learners with a love for learning. 
· Wherever possible, pupils are involved in creating their learning targets. The use of individual ‘personal passports’ and ‘One page profiles’ encourages ownership of their learning further. This has proved particularly successful for the older children in our School, but this year has been implemented throughout the School. It also provides instant acknowledgement from supply and temporary teaching staff of the areas each child finds particularly challenging. This ‘expression of views’ is gathered from ways that each child finds the most comfortable. This may be verbally, by writing them down or by choosing from a selection of pictures. 
· These views are included on specific plans and shared during IPP review meetings with parent and child present.
· For children holding an Educational Health Care Plan (EHCP), any interim (Early Years) and annual meetings are supported by videos and photographs evidencing successes. Even our youngest children are involved wherever possible in any review and a short fun activity undertaken before outcomes and targets are reviewed and new ones set.
· For any annual review meetings involving older children, this child-centred approach continues to be of paramount importance to us.

	6. 7.  How do we adapt the curriculum and the learning environment of children with SEND?

	a) The Curriculum
· Every teacher is responsible for teaching any child with SEND.
· Class teachers plan to deliver high quality teaching, differentiated according to differing abilities and according to the specific needs of all groups of children in their class. This is recorded in class provision mapping and is consistently used throughout our School.
· Our support staff (under the direction of the class teacher) can adapt planning to support the needs of the child.
· IT support, in the form of writing, maths, phonics and spelling programmes, is delivered to small groups or as individual sessions according to need. 
· Teaching assistants offer additional support for children with emotional and social development. 
· Your child will have SMART (specific, measurable, achievable, realistic, time-scaled) targets in their individual provision plans or intervention plans at either wave two or wave three of our provision.
· In order to access the curriculum more easily, careful consideration is given to the resources and learning tools required to support your child further.
b)   The Learning Environment 
· We recognise the need to make the building accessible to all pupils including those with physical special needs. 
· Careful consideration is given to the layout of the classroom. Any adaptations required in order to support and enhance your child’s environment are catered for whenever possible. As a School, we are happy to discuss individual access requirements.
· All classrooms have access to a Clevertouch interactive screen or Interactive Whiteboards.
· Laptops and ipads are available to support learning across the curriculum.
For more details please refer to the Accessibility Plan which is available on the School website.
c)    Accessibility
· Although there are currently two buildings on our site, the main teaching block is all on one level and is wheelchair accessible. Access to the School hall is via a lift.
· There are disabled toilets large enough to accommodate changing.
· We ensure, wherever possible, that equipment used is accessible to all children.
· Before and after-school provision is accessible to all children although places are limited. 
d)   Extra Curricular activities
· At Riseley Primary School we ensure that children with SEND are able to engage in activities available in the School, along with children who do not have SEND.
· Activities and trips are available to all.
· Risk assessments are carried out and procedures are put into place by our Educational Visits Co-ordinator to enable all children to participate.  For some children, this may mean receiving 1:1 support during the visit.
· Before and after-school Kids’ Club, run by trained learning support assistants, is open to all children. 



	7. 8.  Who are the other people providing services to children with SEND in our school?

	At times it may be necessary for the School to involve an external specialist in order to achieve the best outcomes for your child.  If a child has been identified as needing more specialist input instead of or in addition to good and outstanding classroom teaching and intervention groups, referrals will be made to outside agencies to advise and support the School in enabling the child to make progress. Parents will always be asked to give their permission before the School makes a referral to a specialist provision eg through the Early Help Assessment or Educational Psychologist.
a) Local Authority Provision delivered in School during 2017-2018
· Educational Psychology Service (full cognitive assessments) and their drop-in service
· Sensory and Communication Support Team (Autism Bedford)
· Early Help Team
· Early Years Support Team
· Advisor for Teaching and Learning
· Early Help for parenting – Triple P
· Child Development Centre (CDC)-observations from ASD team 
b) Health Provision delivered in School during 2017-18
· CAMHS (Child & Adolescent mental Health Service)
· CHUMS (Child Bereavement, Trauma and Emotional Wellbeing Service)
· Social Care
· SALT (Speech and Language Therapy Team) and drop-in service
· Occupational Therapy
· Child Development Centre (CDC) – provision following referrals
· School Nurse
· Greys 
School Office staff have overall responsibility for managing the administration of medicines at our School. 
All staff, including lunchtime supervisors and kitchen teams are aware of children with any medical issues.
If your child requires a care plan, their needs are carefully considered at School and for all visits away from School.
Children with specific dietary needs are known to all staff and provision is made for them at lunch and snack times. 
It is the responsibility of parents and carers to notify the School of any medical or dietary requirements and of any changes that occur during the academic year.
The School (or parents) can request that the Local Authority carry out a statutory assessment of a child’s needs. After reading all the paperwork the LA may decide that the child’s needs are complex enough to need a statutory assessment and will request additional information. After all the reports have been sent in the LA will decide if the child’s needs are severe, complex and lifelong and therefore require additional help to make good progress. If this is the case they will write an EHC Plan to outline the support the child will receive from the LA, how it should be used and what strategies must be put in place.

	8. 9.  How will we measure the progress of your child at Riseley Primary School?

	Your child’s progress will be continually monitored by his/her class teacher and their progress reviewed formally with the Leadership Team and SENDCo every term. Children are monitored and observed continually in class, but we believe in early intervention in order to support children and parents as soon as possible.
We have a variety of tests available in School to assess reading, receptive language, basic number screening and a strengths and difficulties questionnaire providing a brief measure of psychological well-being in 2-17 year olds.
· Nursery Provision:  In our Early Years Foundation Stage (EYFS) parents and carers are supplied with a short written summary of their child’s development in the three prime areas of learning and development areas of the EYFS: Personal, Social and Emotional Development; Physical Development and Communication and Language.  These are provided during their first term with us and in their final half-term in the Nursery.
· At the beginning of Reception children are baseline assessed within six weeks after arrival. Those children working well below the national average are considered for more specific targeted help.
· At the end of the Reception year children are assessed against the EYFS (Early Years Foundation Stage) profile statements.
· Phonics Screening check: The phonics screening check is designed to confirm whether pupils at the end of Year One have learned phonic decoding to an appropriate standard. It identifies children who need extra help to improve their decoding skills. This is issued by the Department for Education.
· Extra time to support those pupils identified as requiring additional time during statutory assessment is applied for in accordance with the access arrangements from the Standards and Testing Agency.
· In each Year group, all children are assessed throughout the year to measure progress against the National Curriculum requirements. A more sensitive assessment tool shows attainment in more detail, breaking learning down further into smaller steps. 
· Where necessary children will have an IPP which will include specific SMART targets and progress against these targets will be reviewed termly, evidence for judgements assessed and a future plan made.
· The progress of children with an Education Health Care Plan will be formally reviewed at an Annual Review with all adults involved in a child’s education. The views and thoughts of the child play a key role during this review process. However, their progress is assessed at the end of each half term and their Individual Provision Plan adjusted. New targets are then set as and if appropriate.
· TAC (Team Around the Child) meetings may be held to review the progress being made.
· TAF (Team Around the Family) meetings may be held to support the family and progress reviewed frequently.
· The SENDCo will also check that children are making good progress through summative and formative assessments. Observations and discussions will take place regularly and the thoughts and feelings of each child reflected upon during meetings with the class teacher.
· Regular book scrutiny, lesson observations and learning walks will be carried out by members of the Leadership Team to ensure that the needs of all children are met and the quality of teaching and learning is high. 
· Interventions are monitored by Lead TAs at both KS1 and KS2.

	9. 10.  How do we support children moving between phases of education?

	At Riseley Primary School we recognise that transitions can be challenging for a child with SEND and we take steps to ensure that any transition is as smooth and ‘stress free’ as possible.
We encourage all new children and their parents to visit the School prior to starting.
a) Moving from pre-school/nursery to Riseley Primary School steps include.
· Visits to pre-schools and nurseries prior to the children starting at Riseley Nursery or Reception class take place by the Early Years staff and the SENDCo when appropriate. 
· Discussions with the previous or receiving schools prior to the pupil joining or leaving. 
· Home visits and visits into the setting are carried out before nursery children start.
· The SENDCo is always willing to meet parents/careers prior to their child joining our School.
b) Moving classes in School:
· An information sharing meeting will take place between the current teacher and the new receiving teacher. This is a time when records, provision class mapping and key timelines are discussed.
c) Moving to another school:
· If a pupil with SEND transfers to another primary school, the SENDCo and Pupil Support Co-ordinator ensures that all SEND information is sent to the new school in good time once official notification of that transfer has been received. Information about the support and any special arrangements that have been made to enable access to the curriculum and progress towards learning goals is forwarded to the new school’s SENDCo.
d) Transferring from Year 6 to Secondary School
· The SENDCo and Pupil Support Co-ordinator ensure all SEND information is forwarded to receiving Secondary schools in good time before transition takes place.
· Usually, a transition to Secondary School programme is put in place for pupils with SEND (some activities are organised by receiving Secondary schools). This is an opportunity for your child to share their individualised personalised passport with key teaching staff to ensure the ‘voice of the child’ is heard.

	11. How do we support for improving Emotional and Social Development?

	The Whole School ethos is committed to developing all aspects of a child’s well-being in an environment which is safe and secure. Furthermore, we provide a well-balanced and broad curriculum adjusted to the needs of our children with or without SEND.
Throughout the whole school, we follow the ‘Jigsaw’ PSED scheme to support Social, emotional and mental health needs.
Additionally, we offer a variety of support for children who are encountering difficulties at home or at School.
These include:
· The class teacher, SENDCo and teaching assistant will develop a range of lifelong skills.
· If a child has a significant behavioural issue, a plan of support is put into place.
· If a change in a child’s behaviour, social and emotional well-being occurs, this is discussed with parents and a programme developed to support them is quickly put into practice.
· From Reception, children are encouraged to express their views and opinions. By Year 1 children join the School Council, and all children develop personal social and emotional skills through the School’s ‘Jigsaw’ PSHE programme.
· All members of staff adhere to the School Anti-bullying Policy. Children are taught about the issues of bullying and what to do if they think they are being bullied, through the PSHE curriculum.
· A detailed Care Plan written by the school nurse supports any child with a medical need. Support is provided by the school nurse in consultation with parents, carers and School staff involved with the child.
· Where necessary the administration of medicines is permitted once written agreement with parents and carers is in place. This ensures the safeguarding of both child and staff member.
· Children who are in the care of the Local Authority have a Personal Education Plan. If they also have a Special Educational Need(s), they will have an IPP.

	12.Who evaluates the effectiveness of the provision made for children with SEND?  How is it evaluated?

	· We have a robust system of reviewing our provision using the Ofsted framework of self-evaluation. This includes looking at pupil achievement, behaviour and safety, leadership and management and quality of teaching.
· Additionally, the SEND budget is allocated each financial year and allocated appropriately.
· The Headteacher, Assistant Headteacher and members of the Leadership Team meet each half-term to discuss the individual needs of pupils and allocate support based on the changing needs of the children.
· Governors are involved in this process and receive regular reports from the Headteacher, SENDCo and SEND Governor. They monitor the effectiveness of the provision in place for pupils identified with SEND. Regular reports from the Leadership Team are sent regarding the progress of pupils with SEND.
· Regular meetings are held with parents/carers to discuss any additional support that is being provided for their child.
· All interventions used to support the four areas of need are identified and tracked using robust assessment tools, to ensure the impact is effective.  Point of entry assessments will take place at the beginning of an intervention – this will provide the point of reference for measuring progress made by the child – and a target outcome set.  Regular reviews will take place.

	13.What do I do if I have a complaint about the SEND provision made for my child whilst at Riseley Primary School?

	We take parental concerns very seriously and will endeavour to reach a solution with you. 
As parents you are encouraged to:
· Contact the School first to ask/share any information with us that you feel is important. 
· Make an appointment to meet with the SENDCo, the Headteacher or Assistant Headteacher. Additional concerns and questions can be raised here.
· If a solution cannot be reached, please consult the School Complaints Policy on how to proceed.

	14.Links to Further Information

	· Riseley Primary SEND Policy
· Riseley Primary School’s contribution to the Local Offer
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